                                ZEALS PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a site planning meeting held on 21st December 2015 commencing at 08.30 am.

Present:    Cllr M Grimwood (Chairman), Cllr J Wigg, Cllr C Spencer, Cllr Ms Stokes, Cllr D Corbin. 

Apologies:  Cllr N Rice.

1. Declarations of Interest: 

Cllr Spencer a neighbour opposite the property, which excluded him from the decision and subsequent vote.

2. To consider the full planning application as listed below-

Application Numbers:-15/11736/FUL 

Location: - Zeals Garage (The old petrol station), Chapel Lane, Zeals, BA12 6NL

Proposal: - Proposed change of use from a petrol station to a car wash.

Case Officer:-Christos Chrysanthou

After a tour of the property and presentation by the applicants the meeting was formally convened in the presence of the applicant, the immediate next door neighbour and at a later point in the meeting a further neighbour to the property. The applicant also produced a map showing the layout of the underground main drain pipes.
Cllr Grimwood asked the immediate neighbour if he had any questions or concerns. He asked how water spray would be prevented from going onto his property, how the applicant would ensure the shared driveway was not blocked by cars and how the original petrol pump pipes had been made safe. The applicant explained where the cars would be washed to avoid water spray going onto the neighbouring property and the pavement across the front of the garage. He confirmed that customers would not be allowed to stop on the shared driveway and that the forecourt area was large enough to accommodate vehicles waiting or progressing to be washed and cleaned. The applicant confirmed that the petrol pipes had been properly capped off and that he had then had the area around them concreted in and that the marks in the cement were rust from pipes not leaking petrol fumes. 
Cllr Stokes asked how many people would be employed and if they would be local. The applicant stated two full time and two part time people would be employed and that he would look to employ local people as this would be easier in terms of getting staff on site to work. 
Cllr Stokes asked the applicant what market research had been done that showed a car wash in Zeals would be viable. The applicant stated he believed there would be sufficient business although he accepted it would not be too busy due to the village location of the site. Cllr Stokes then asked why the proposed hours were so long across all seven days of the week. The applicant stated he would change these if necessary in particular on weekends and bank holidays.
Cllr Corbin stated that he had no objections in principle to a car wash but had practical concerns about aspects such as safety of pedestrians and road users, in particular at school times. He highlighted the issue of the painted safety screen that blocked the visibility as drivers would leave the site. The applicant stated he would replace the painted screen with a clear one to remove this risk. Cllr Corbin also pointed out that the site is in an area of outstanding natural beauty (AONB) and within the conservation area and that the current light blue paintwork was in his view inappropriate. The clerk confirmed that AONB had been consulted and had made written representations to the planning authority that the current colour scheme was not in keeping with the area and that the applicant should consider colours from their recommended list that would be more in keeping with the rural setting. The owner stated he would if required change the colour of the exterior. 
Cllr Wigg informed the applicant that the local school are concerned about road safety and parking as there is no parking outside the school and the area outside the proposed car wash is used by parents. Cllr Wigg also pointed out the issue of water spray onto passing pedestrians including children. The applicant stated that the height and width of the screen on the pavement would reduce this likelihood. Cllr Wigg asked how the stated amount of waste water from the site was arrived at. The applicant stated this had been done by a company and Wessex Water had been involved in the application process. Concern was raised about the amount of additional water that would be flowing into the storm drains that further along New Road already get flooded in the wet weather. The applicant reaffirmed that he understood the amount of waste water would not cause flooding issues and if this was found to be the case he would consider improving the existing underground pipework from the site to the main waste water pipes.  

The councillors then had a discussion and Cllr Wigg proposed “that the Parish Council should not support the application”, due to a number of concerns about the site in its present condition, namely:
1. Safety concerns for pedestrians and road users due to the blue painted screen currently erected as the barrier to reduce water spray from the site onto the pavement and road.
2. The lack of independent evidence or information from Wessex Water concerning whether the existing drainage system can cope with the volume of waste water and that the site user will be able to safely dispose of both the waste water and any chemicals into the current waste water system and existing piping safely and without causing flooding.
3. That the Wiltshire Fire Service need to confirm that the underground pipe work and petrol tank are safely ‘capped off’ and that the existing arrangements allow for venting of fumes if present in the underground disused petrol storage tank and pipes.
4. That the proposed hours of operation are too long at 0900 to 1900 hours seven days a week. In particular operating hours on Sundays and Bank Holidays where the current arrangements for most retailers and businesses would be 1000 to 1600 hours.
5. That the present exterior colour scheme of light blue is not in keeping with a building within the Conservation Area and an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB).
Cllr Corbin seconded and the vote was unanimous. 

Meeting concluded at 0910 am
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Signed…Martin Grimwood.                                                   Date 21st December 2015.                                
               Chairman/Vice-Chairman
